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2020 Board of Directors 

President:  Cookie Parsons 

Ljane77@hotmail.com 

Vice President: Robyn Nunnally 

 robynnunnally@aol.com 
Secretary: Kathy Rowse 

kathymrowse@gmail.com 

Treasurer: Evelyn Eidem 

evelyneidem@yahoo.com 

Membership: Carol Gonyo  (manual) 

 carolgonyo@gmail.com 
Awards: Joanne Smith 

Jsmith-1@Verizon.net 
Schooling Show: Melissa Evelyn 
melissalynnevelyn@yahoo.com. 
Licensed Show: Toni Meranda 

t.meranda@charter.net 
Youth Chair: Charlene Jensen 

Chrisandcharlene@charter.net 

Scholarship: Janice Mumford 

janicemumford@gmail.com 
Clinics: Lora Gibson  

lorahowgib@gmail.com 

Webmaster: Wendy Murray 

wendylianem@gmail.com 
Newsletter: Sarah Miller 

ttccorporation@aol.com 

Members at Large:  
Pinky Hipp (help schooling show if needed) 

 Pinkyhipp@gmail.com 

 Ray Penland  (Coggins) 

 penlandr@cox.net 
 Whitney Kelso (Manual)  
horsegalwhit@gmail.com 
Laura Celia  

VADA Rep:  
Robyn Nunnally,  

robynnunnally@aol.com 

Sandy Toby,  

omdressage@gmail.com 
 
Beth Ripple 

horsemomva@cox.net 

 
 
 

 
 

 

Can’t wait to get back to the show ring! 

   Vote    

for  

Sandy Toby  

for  

PM Delegate for USDF  

     we need her to represent us 
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Rhythm in Motion 

By Eileen Darland 

As Dressage riders we all hear about the Training Pyramid and levels to through as the horse and rider 

progress but where did this all come from and what do today’s experts have to say in comparisons to the 

classical old masters?   

The original “Training Scale” was developed by the German military to ensure that classical principles 

and traditions were honored and adhered to by each generation of riders. Often it is depicted in a pyramid shape 

with rhythm as the foundation step and collection at the top.  

 

 

The USDF in order to help riders produce brilliant tests and set standards for how they should 

train/perform used the German Military one and came up with the USDF Training Pyramid.  This Pyramid 

consists of six levels: Rhythm, Relaxation, Suppleness, Connection, Impulsion, Straightness, and Collection. In 



a series of six articles each level will be discussed and explained by inviting judges and trainers to give their 

perspectives and taking at look at one of the Old Classical Schoolmasters views.  

 

Classical Dressage Master  

One of the historical greats, Alois Podhasky, can be quoted at saying that “rhythm denotes the regularity 

of the steps.”  So, in other words in riding rhythm is like dancing to the beat and motion of the music!  

Furthermore, he added that “even a horse with dull and stiff steps can move in rhythm.” This sounds a lot like 

those husbands who can’t really dance but are able still able to sway to that slow song with his wife.  And 

finally, Podhasky states, “if Rhythm is lost, the gait will become unlevel and the horse will lose his brilliance 

and beauty.” Despite being the very first stage of the training pyramid is very important as it is the bases for the 

other levels to build on.  A bit like trying to teach someone to read to Kill a Mockingbird but never teaching 

them how to sound out words. (All quotes were taken from The complete Training of the Horse and Rider In the 

Principles of Classical Horsemanship page 33.) With the look at a Classical Horse Master’s view on rhythm we 

will now move onto the judge’s perspective.  

Judges View  

Janice Mumford, L Grad and USEF WD “R”, had the following to say about rhythm:  

The first priority of the judge when looking at a horse is the rhythm of the gaits and quality is 

second.  The gait score directives state Freedom and Regularity (rhythm).    Does you horse have a 4-beat walk, 

2 beat trot and 3 beat canter?  To deviate from this is a fault and will lower your gait score.  If 2 horses both 

have correct rhythm in all three gaits but one is tight and the other has free elastic movements, the expressive 

gaits will score higher under gait score.  The word tempo is often confused with rhythm.  Tempo is the 

repetition (fast or slow) of the rhythm. 



 

Trainer’s View  

Felicitas von Neumann-Cosel, trainer of First Choice Farm located in Maryland, kindly gave these remarks on 

Rhythm to share:  

• Rhythm is often mixed up and not quite understood, rhythm and tempo are the first element of our 

training scale.  

• Rhythm refers to the sequence of footfall in each gait and the regularity of it. This means for the walk a 

four beat, the trot a two beat and the canter a three beat.  

• The tempo means the how quick or slow the footfall is in each gait. 

• Only a horse that can find the rhythm with the perfect tempo in each gait can relax and become supple, 

which is the second element of the training scale.  

• Going too fast will increase tension and often make the horse mentally hectic and physically tight, while 

going to slow will not allow the horse the energy to carry itself and become supple. 

• The rider needs to learn how to feel the horse through the seat bones and recognize the rhythm with the 

right tempo in order to help the horse regulate both so it can find a march, flow, swing or jump in the 

gaits. 



• Sometimes I tell the student that each horse has a song for each gait with the perfect rhythm and tempo 

so it can relax.  

• To maintain the tempo it can be helpful to think of a metronome that is in the rider´s head and melts 

through the body, in order to support the horse with the seat. 

• Understanding and feeling rhythm and tempo is very important at all times not just in the beginning as a 

base for the training scale, but throughout the training, particularly through the biggest extensions and 

highest collection as well as all lateral work. 

 

To conclude, this writer and horse lover hopes this article will give some added insight and thought to 

rhythm with dressage riding. Till next newsletter, have a great dance with your equine partner! 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

After much thought, the VADA Board of Directors reached the difficult 

decision to postpone the Williams-Warren Symposium to the same 

weekend next year (June 26/27, 2021) at the same location. 

This was not an easy decision to make but we realized that it was the 

smart/safe thing to do.  First, we are not even sure what rules the state 

will have in effect at that time and whether we would even be able to 

hold the event.  Also, this was always intended as an auditor-oriented 

event and in this time of social distancing, it did not seem reasonable 

for us to encourage our members to travel and given everyone's 

justifiable concerns about doing so, we weren't confident many of them 

would be willing to do so.   

Since VADA will be making a significant financial investment in this 

symposium, we want to make sure we do everything we can to 

maximize member participation. For these reasons, the Board decided 

that postponing the symposium until June of 2021 was the prudent 

thing to do. 

In the meantime, VADA is going to work on putting together several 

webinars that we will make available to our members to offer them a 

number of free educational opportunities. 

Please stay safe/healthy and keep an eye out for upcoming educational 

opportunities. 

Be smart and stay healthy - 

The VADA Board of Directors 
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May 19, 2020 

To the membership of USDF, 

Noting this is but the close of a chapter, but not the end of the book, as I write this letter we are just a little over two weeks away from the expiration of 
the suspension of recording of results from USEF/USDF dressage competitions and dressage schooling shows on May 31 (11:59 PM). 

Our USDF staff that has been working from home since mid-April will soon, we hope, be able to carefully and sensibly transition to working from our 
Headquarters at the Kentucky Horse Park, just as the US Equestrian employees hope to do the same. 

In the last five weeks many of our Committees have been hard at work considering questions we have posed and providing valuable input to the 
Executive Board that has been meeting on an almost biweekly basis with USDF staff. We have tried to keep you up to date as programs and 
competitions have been delayed, re-scheduled or cancelled throughout the country. We have made modifications to requirements for many USDF 
programs that we have published as decisions were made, including modifying the continuing education requirements for L Graduates, the requirements 
for the Youth Dressage Rider Recognition Program for 2020, refunding NAYC rider application fees and supporting an increase in the number of Junior 
and Young Rider invitations for the 2020 USEF Dressage National Championships.  

Our Championship Programs -- the USDF Breeders Championships and the USDF Regional Championships -- are more complicated, as we have 
considered each Region, the qualifying season, the changes to the competition calendar, as well as the impossibility of predicting Government actions in 
dealing with the COVID-19 pandemic. After due consideration, we have made several adjustments to the 2020 championship requirements to try to 
accommodate the needs and challenges of our membership. 

2020 USDF Breeder Championship Series Qualifier and Final Competitions 

1. One qualifying competition, which can be held in conjunction with a series final, is required for a series to hold a series final competition. 
2. The top three placing horses in each USDF Breeders Championship Series qualifier class will be qualified for the final, regardless of whether 

the first or second place horse has previously qualified. 

2020 USDF Regional Championship Program Modifications 

1. Change fees waived for date, name, and location of competitions, including Championships 
2. Late insurance, late prize list, late competition recognition fees waived 
3. Competitor change of region fees through August 1 reduced from $100 to $25 and from August 2 to closing date reduced from $300 to $100 
4. Competitors will be able to qualify by earning both scores at one competition; both scores may have the same judge or panel. 
5. During the entire 2020 qualifying season any qualifying score earned in a class that was designated Q, held prior to June 1, 2020, but not 

entered as Q, upon notice and payment of the $15.00 qualifying fee to the USDF office prior to the closing of the date of the Championship, 
may be counted as a “good” qualifying score (membership requirements at the time of the competition where such score was obtained are 
unchanged). 

With the assistance of the USDF Competition Management Committee, Technical Delegate Committee and Rules Advisory Working Group, and in close 
cooperation with the US Equestrian Dressage Department, we have identified and drafted requests for Presidential Modifications to the USEF rule book 
(Dressage and General) that we believe are needed to help our competition organizers, competitors and licensed officials as we restart the dressage 
competition season. In addition to the overall US Equestrian Federation COVID-19 Action Plan and FAQ, we have created the USDF Best Practices 
Considerations for Dressage Competitions that provides valuable information for organizers, show management and officials for licensed (Level 1-3) or 
schooling shows. 

This Friday, May 22, US Equestrian and USDF will hold a joint ZOOM webinar that is Dressage specific. We hope that you will be able to attend live and 
submit questions (see the separate notices from USDF, www.usdf.org or www.usef.org) and if you are unable to attend note that all of the COVID-19 
theme webinars are available to view at your convenience. 

In closing, we admit that these unsettling times are not yet behind us. Some areas of the country will re-open (or close) on a timeframe not of our 
choosing nor under our control. There will be inequities – this is a given. We will do our best to ensure “as level a playing field as is possible” for the rest 
of the season. Conditions WILL change from time to time. If you are ready and comfortable to resume competition you should. If you are not ready or not 
comfortable, that is ok too! Regardless of your situation, your USDF volunteer leadership, our USDF staff and your fellow members all need to support 
each other as we navigate unfamiliar and unwelcome challenges. We are bound together by love for our horses and passion for our Dressage education 
and sport. Through continued positivity and an eye to the future that is decidedly Post-COVID19, we are all in this together. And that is how we will best 
emerge on the far side.  

Stay safe and be well.  

Lisa Gorretta  
President, USDF 

https://www.usef.org/media/covid19-toolkit
https://www.usdf.org/docs/announcements/BestPractices051920.pdf
https://www.usdf.org/docs/announcements/BestPractices051920.pdf
http://links.usef.mkt7856.com/servlet/MailView?ms=MTczNTMxNjUS1&r=NTQxNzcxOTA5MTU3S0&j=MTg4MTA4NjkzOQS2&mt=1&rt=0
https://www.usdf.org/
https://www.usef.org/


 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  
  
  
  
  
  
  
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

SVDA 2020 Calendar 
 Schooling Show Schedule 
Date    Location      Judge     Open    Close 
07/05/20 Pleasant Ridge Farms   Margaret Little  06/08/20 06/22/20 

07/19/20 Amazing Grace- Carrollton Donna Gatchell”L” 06/22/20 07/06/20 

08/23/20 SeaHorse Farm – Suffolk Sandy Toby”L”  07/27/20 08/10/20 

09/20/20 Bridlewood –Suffolk  Wanda Escobar  08/31/20 09/14/20 

09/27/20 SVDA Schooling Show Make up show 

10/18/20 SVDA Championship Show  Carol Bishop @’C’ 09/21/20 10/05/20 

  Wakefield 4H Center       TBA@’B’ 

11/01/20  SVDA General Membership Meeting 

 Sanctioned schooling shows 
Wakefield Airfield 4-H Center  
 Sept. 19, 2020 
 Oct. 17, 2020 
Crescent Bay Pony club held at Northwest River park 
 June 28, 2020 
 Oct. 4, 2020 
Deep Creek Stables   

Licensed Show 2020 
7/11.12.13 Dressage @ Lexington - VADA 

7/25.26  Raleigh Summer I & II, Raleigh NC 

8/9  VADA – CH @ Culpeper, VA  
8/29.30  NCDCTA Labor of Love I & II, Raleigh NC 

9/12.13  Roemont, Fredricksburg  

10/8.9.10.11 GAIGs Lexington, VA 

10/18  SVDA  Championship Show Wakefield 4H Center 

10/24.25 CBLM  Williamston, NC 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

  



 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 
 



 

 

 

SCHOOLING SHOW VOLUNTEER POSITIONS – 2020 

Date:  July 5, 2020 
Entries open:  06/08/2020 
Entries close:  06/22/2020 
Location:  Pleasant Ridge Farms 
Entry Secretary: ONLINE ENTRIES PREFERRED!  
WWW.SOUTHEASTVIRGINIADRESSAGE.ORG; Wendy 
Corrice, 5709 Holy Neck Road, Suffolk, VA  23437; 
757.779.2882; wendylianem@gmail.com 
 
Ring Transportation to: Must contact Mike Rowse 
(621.6769) prior to picking up items: 

•  
Items to be picked up:  

• Letters, cones, chain, 2 measuring 
tapes, 4 tables, 4 chairs 

Ring Set up:   

•  

•  

•  

•  
Lunches & snacks:  
Show Secretary AM:  
Show Secretary PM:   
Scribe AM:  
Scribe PM:  
Ring Steward AM:  
Ring Steward PM:   
Runner AM:   
Runner PM:   
Ring Take Down:  

•  

•  

•  

•  
 
Ring Transportation from: Must contact Mike Rowse 

(621.6769) prior to returning items shown below:  

•  
 

Items to be returned: Letters, cones, chain, 2 measuring 

tapes, 4 tables, 4 chairs 

 

SVDA Rep: 

 a.m. – 

 p.m. -  

 

 

2020 Volunteers   

  Totals 

Beth Anderson 4 

Mary Barczak 4 

Karen Barnard 4 

Kim Bliefernich 2 

Paul Bliefernich 2 

Debbie Bowden 8 

Krista Bryant 8 

Linda Cannon 5 

Laura Celia 13 

Wendy Corrice 8 

Eileen Darland 10 

Evelyn Eidem 8 

Melissa Evelyn 24 

Barbara Felton 7 

Susan Forester 7 

Beth Galbraith 5 

Katherine 
Gardner 

2 

Lora Gibson 8 

Carol Gongo 8 

Ed Hipp 3 

Pinky Hipp 8 

Aiden Hughes 4 

Ben Hughes 9 

Hope Hughes 4 

Melissa Jamison 2 

Charlene Jensen 11 

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

  

 

 

Dahlia Jensen 3 

Emma Jensen 1 

Whitney Kelso 8 

Maureen 
Lawrence 

2 

Christine Metz 11 

Toni Meranda 13 

Ava Miller 2 

Katie Miller 2 

Sarah Miller 12 

Tammy Moore 12 

Janice Mumford 13 

Robyn Nunnally 21 

Maria Oshea 2 

Katy Owens 8 

Lorna Parsons 8 

Ray Penland 8 

Nancy Pettet 2 

Beth Rippel 8 

Kathy Rowse 19 

Shannon Schell 2 

Nancy Slack 4 

Joanne Smith 14 

Jessica Stallings 16 

Deb Sweetman 4 

Sandy Toby 8 

Stephanie Walker 6 

  
 

   

http://www.southeastvirginiadressage.org/

